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The Opening of IMCC’s  
Nutrition Centre 

BY THE CAPTAIN , SUSANNE HAAS  
 
In September 2007, IMCC (International Medical Coop-
eration Committee) entered into an agreement with the 
Friends of Masanga:  a group of medical students 
based in Aarhus would be responsible for the opening 
of a Nutrition Centre at the Masanga Hospital. In co-
operation with local employees, the medical students 
would manage the daily running of the centre in addition 
to teaching at the Nurses School. 
The first batch of students to be stationed included Julie 
Rasmussen from Aarhus, Sarah Patching, a recruit from 
Plymouth, UK, who was kindly on loan from Doctor 
Else, and myself. Our objective was to make a success 
of the project. 

OPENING IN STYLE 
The project’s clinical supervisor, Finn Jonsbo, ever the 
paediatrician, had arranged for balloons, and following 
speeches by Dr Peter and Masanga’s Chieftain, the lat-
ter cut the “umbilical” ribbon to the accompaniment of 
The Olsen Band’s signature tune.  It was a wonderful 
day. 
Opening day also saw Julie and Sarah teaching for the 
first time at the Nurses School.  In future they will teach 
about malnutrition, in addition to paediatrics. 
On the ward itself, the challenge now is to train new 
staff.  It could turn out to be quite a challenge given the 
fact that some of the new staff have actually managed 
to measure temperatures of 70°C,  without even batt ing 
an eyelid !  Fortunately, it will be some time before all 
beds are occupied, which gives us plenty of time to 
work with such raw material! 
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TRAINING WITH MSF 
On our arrival the physical framework for the Centre 
was still not complete and the first phase, therefore, 
consisted of rolling up sleeves and scrubbing and paint-
ing the lavatories, while the local carpenter, under the 
expert guidance of George Fawundo, slogged hard to 
meet a 10-day deadline. 
In our second week we set off for Bo where a similar 
centre is located and run by MSF  (Doctors Without Bor-
ders) albeit on a larger scale.  Here, we received thor-
ough training while absorbing a large amount of knowl-
edge and information.  It was a fantastic experience that 
resulted in growing ambitions for our own project. 
We returned on the Saturday as the Nutrition Centre 
was due to open on Monday – we were very busy.  For-
tunately, the carpenter had met his deadline and we 
were able to open on Monday, 18 February, thus living 
up to Dr Peter’s mantra:  “stick to the plan”. 

It has been a fantastic trip with fantastic co-operation.  
On behalf of the group, I should like to thank IMCC for 
their invaluable support and backing. 

Captain Susanne busy with preparations to complete the Nutrition Centre 

Sarah, stud. med, with the first baby to be admitted to the Nutrition Centre 

The opening of the Nutrition Centre 



 
 
 
 
 

The Very Latest News from Masanga Hospital  

BY PETER BO JØRGENSEN 
 
I hope that I shall never tire of commuting between our 
own protected, rich world and Masanga’s poor though 
flourishing world. 
 
THE BIGGEST GROUP TO VISIT SO FAR 
Our trip this time was different in many ways:  firstly, it 
was the biggest group so far to visit at one time, a total 
of 14.  Secondly, there were new projects to launch, 
primarily the Nutrition Centre with IMCC.  Thirdly, a new 
group of volunteers were due to commence training pro-
jects.  In addition, the film/TV/music crew was due to 
finalise a number of recordings for the music video and 
the presentation video that commenced last November.  
I was due to operate, and finally we were joined by Povl 
Schøn, who represented the board of AFOM and the 
international board, although probably more importantly 
was there as the Lions Club’s “eye on the spot” to see 
how the money has been and still is being used. 

PC-CAFE ESTABLISHED 
Our volunteers Erik, Simon and Lea very quickly estab-
lished a small PC-café, and staff computer training has 
now commenced.  They have made a very good job of 
converting the old library into a small training centre and 
are already enjoying the respect of the staff and the lo-
cal community on account of their many excellent initia-
tives, ranging from PC training, English language, guitar 
lessons and bookkeeping to small agricultural projects.  
They are clever, committed and have achieved the 
goals that they have set for themselves. 
 
MUSIC VIDEO RECORDED 
The music/TV-video group had a very short and inten-
sive programme and with the support of the student 
nurses managed to get all their recordings.  It was a 
delight to see the special DVD/video with footage from 
the November recordings.  The musicians also gave a 
mini concert. It was a great success and a lasting mem-
ory to hold of the waiting room with staff assembled to 
listen and watch. 
 
MORE OPERATIONS 
Events on the operations side went off more or less as 
planned although I did not operate as many patients as 
planned, partly because I became sick myself but also 
because there was a minor disagreement about who 
should decide whom to operate and when. 
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OUR EXPECTATIONS WERE FULFILLED 
I have to say that all expectations were more than ful-
filled on all fronts.  An outstanding will to succeed in all 
projects prevails. The carpenters worked hard to finish 
the new TFC department with 20 beds on time and we 
were able to open as planned on 18 February to bal-
loons and trumpet fanfares !   Fantastic!  A fine ward 
designed to help children who are suffering from malnu-
trition.  A huge effort was made by medical students 
Julie and Sarah led by their captain, Susanne, who has 
an incomparable and feisty spirit.   Without her commit-
ment there would not have been a project.  Congratula-
tions to IMCC on this project, which is already a suc-
cess.  As a bonus, Finn Jonsbo, chief physician in the 
Neonatal department at Rigshospital and a specialist in 
children’s diseases and neonatology, also participated.  
With Finn Jonsbo supervising the project we are as-
sured of expert input that will contribute towards the 
quality of our work. Peter Bo Jørgensen at work at the operating theatre 

The volunteers teaching at the PC-café 

Teaching at the Nurses School 



The Objective : 
- To make a contribution towards the 
re-establishment of the hospital in Ma-
sanga, Sierra Leone. 
- To support the local community in 
order to enable them to run the hospital 
themselves. 
- To ensure that information about the 
hospital is communicated further. 
 

Read more : www.masanga.dk 

Membership  can be obtained by 
paying DKK 100 into the members  
account: SWIFT: FBBKDKKK, IBAN: 
DK455471000 8067130, and sending 
an e-mail to: lene@masanga.dk 
 

Donations  can be paid into our do-
nations account. All donations go di-
rectly and entirely to Masanga:  
SWIFT: FBBKDKKK,  
IBAN: DK355471000 8068862 

Information about AFOM  

The board of AFOM  : 
Chairman: Peter Bo Jørgensen 
Treasurer: Povl Schøn 
Secretary: Knud Anker Iversen 
Deputies: Else Iversen and Bodil 
  Vagner Lund 
 

Address : 
Masangas Venner, c/o Miljø- og Energi 
Centret, Høje Taastrup Boulevard 47, 
2630 Taastrup 
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Friends of Masanga has made an agreement with DTU 
student, Lars Rønn Olsen, who is currently working on a 
project to find out how third world countries may utilise 
existing biomass for energy supplies.  In this connection 
he will be working specifically with our hospital.  At a 
theoretical level he has devised a plan as to how this 
may be carried out.  In practical terms, however, it may 
take some time.  As a step in his training curve, he is 
looking into the possibility of travelling to Masanga him-
self. He would then carry out tests on the local biomass, 

define the precise energy requirement and the specific 
logistics and categorically take a look at how to produce 
containers in which the fermentation of the biomass 
could take place before being applied. 
Friends of Masanga are following his project with great 
interest.  We are particularly keen to limit the rather high 
levels of oil used by our generators, and we see an op-
portunity to build up local expertise that could possibly 
be utilized elsewhere. 

Can the biomass supply the energy?  

In addition, hygiene on the surgical ward was not up to 
standard and the system of admittances and discharges 
had become somewhat tangled.  We rectified this and 
discussed how improvements might be made for the 
future.  All of  these things are precisely what must be 
expected from this period of training in running a real 
hospital. 
 

EXCELLENT STAFF 
The wards are functioning although there is still room for 
improvement here and there.  However, we have done 
well and we have an excellent staff working very hard 
every day under difficult conditions.  We need money to 
purchase the necessary amount of medicine and ban-
dages etc so that the daily treatments may be carried 
out. 
Unfortunately, the container did not get past the various 
authorities which was extremely disappointing.  The rea-
son, it appears, being the change of government and 
new officials and ministers who wish to ensure that 
things are in order.  It has made matters a little difficult.  
However, it appears that containers are now in the proc-
ess of being cleared by customs etc. 
All this has resulted in a delay in the installation of the 
big carpentry machines until some time during the sum-
mer.  It also means that the cycle project has not yet 
commenced.  However, the 4 staff members involved 
have all been busy helping to complete the TFC. 
 
MORE VOLUNTEERS 
Now that I am home again and have checked my mail-
box I see that there are lots of very welcome enquiries 
from different young people wishing to go down there 
and help with the many projects that await  – wonderful ! 

The opening of the Nutrition Centre 
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